
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 

   

A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 15th January 2018, in the meeting room at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Paula Harper (Clerk), District Councillor Tony Orgee, two members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.15 pm

80. OPEN FORUM – a parishioner commented on how lovely and clear the footpath now was between Pampisford Road and Chalky Road. The meeting then discussed the number of empty vodka bottles there were along the footpath behind Moorefield and it was suggested that the Clerk contact Little Abington Parish Council about holding the village clean up earlier this year.
81. APOLOGIES - Stephen Johnson was unable to get internet access to skype and County Councillor Henry Batchelor sent his apologies.

82. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE LAST TWO MEETINGS – the minutes of the meetings held on 18th September and 20th November were approved and signed. Some councillors had difficulties reading minutes when excel tables had been inserted as their version of excel was older then the Clerks – Action Clerk to save the documents in word doc 97-2003.
83. DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE INTERESTS TO DECLARE IN ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE ANY BENEFITS/GIFTS TO DECLARE? No interests were declared.
84. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 

a) Action taken about over grown hedges at the junction of Cutting Road and Pampisford Road, and at the junction of North Road and Newmarket Road. Both locations had been reported on the County Council portal by the Clerk.
b) Comments on work done by contractor to reduce the overgrown shrubs on the path between Pampisford Road and Chalky Road. All councillors were very happy with the work the contractor had done.
c) Andrew Cole, SCDC Housing officer – request to get trees cut back on the footpath between Magna Close and Mortlock Gardens. Andrew Cole had said the work would be done on 5th February.
d) Update on request to have missing/fallen footpath signs near 22 South Road and on the footpath between South and North Road fixed. The Clerk was meeting Peter Gaskin and the Highway Officer, Nicola Burden, to discuss: the footpath signs and surface, and the path surfaces within the village on 16th January. 
e) Statement on behalf of the council about the library review consultation. Liz Sainbury said the website stated the consultation had expired, but Councillor Orgee said the comments should be sent and would be considered.
f) Update on the request for a dog litter bin at top of the High Street. The officer dealing with refuse, Heidi Duffy, was awaiting a reply from Granta Park about removing their bins, so that one could be repositioned at the top of the High Street/ Pampisford Road. The contact who would make the decision about the dog waste bins at Granta Park would be Tracy Thomas - Action Clerk to contact her to ask about the bin. 
g) Seeking comments from residents for the proposal to have double yellow line on both sides of the High Street, from Pampisford Road to Lewis Crescent. Comments would be sought from residents via the newsletter.
h) Concern about the surface of the paths on the High Street had been discussed under item 84d
i) Overgrown hedges along the High Street. Some hedges had been cut back but some still needed attention including the schoolhouse hedge – action Clerk to talk to householders.
j) Update on advising the planning inspector about the appearance of the Illumina building. The Clerk was not sure which planning application was for the Illumina building, so it was agreed she would forward the email to Bernie Talbot.  
k) Following up complaint from Mortlock Gardens resident about the poor- quality weed spraying done by a contractor on 13th October. A reply had finally been received which stated the Highway Dept. was satisfied with the work their contractors had done 
l) Standard election costs to local council would be £15 /councillors with an uncontested election and up to £2000 for a contested election. The larger cost had been added to the budget for 2018-19 by the Clerk.
85. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR HENRY BATCHELOR – a separate report had been emailed to councillors.
86. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE– a separate report had been supplied and would be emailed to councillors- action Clerk.
Councillor Orgee suggested this council send in a response to the Agri-tech planning application which was out for consultation; the application number was S/4099/17/OL – Action councillors to share their comments on email before a formal response was submitted.

87. FINANCE

a)
Income – NP funds  £7496.00 Groundworks UK Ltd and £1000 from SCDC NP grant.

b)
Income and Expenditure against budget emailed to councillors before meeting- action Clerk to send report earlier. 

c)
Bank balances as at 30th Nov 2017:

a. Community Account - £4,673.92a
b. Business Interest - £39,153.33 – May 2017
c. Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £40,799.87 – Aug 2017
d)
Councillors authorised the payments in the table below, which was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillor. 

Payment to be authorised by councilors:

	101135
	Alex Talbot  
	Footpath verge clearance 
	£1,950.00

	101136
	David Milns
	Purchase of village gazebo
	£374.09

	
	Abington Recreation Ground Committee. 
	 1st half precept  
	£1,968.75

	101138
	Paula Harper 
	Net pay for Dec & Jan  
	£420.14

	101139
	Abington Recreation Ground Committee 
	2nd half precept  
	£1,968.75

	101140
	Little Abington Parish Council
	Ford maintenance
	£45.00

	101141
	Mike Gutteridge
	Interim audit
	£103.50


e) The Finance working party met on 11.01.18 and reviewed the interim audit report
88. INTERIM AUDIT REPORT
a) Recommended actions from the report were on-going and would be reviewed in February.

b) A modified version of the 2013 model Standing Orders had been circulated. It was agreed that a paper copy would be circulated to all councillors and that any changes identified emailed to Bernie Talbot, so that the council could adopt them at the next meeting – action Clerk to circulate the standing orders. 
89. SELECT AN INSURANCE SUPPLIER 

The policy expires on 14th March, so a supplier would need to be selected before the next full council meeting. Two quotes had been received and the Clerk was to request paper copies to make comparing them easier, as well as seeking a third quote.
Action Clerk to find out the insurer used by Linton and Little Abington Parish Counils.
90. PLANNING

Parish Council recommendations:
S/4335/17/LB - Mr & Mrs Adomeit, 75 High Street

Replace existing extraction fan from kitchen

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.01.18

S/4322/17/FL – TWI Ltd, Granta Park

new entrance road to Bevan Braithwaite building

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.01.18

S/1982/17/FL –Mr & Mrs Mason, Meadowbrook Farm – amendment -retrospective erection of workshop/storage building.

Parish Council recommended approval on 27.11.17

District Council decisions:

S/3795/17/FL – Andrew North, 50 North Road- retrospective equestrian surface

Parish Council recommended approval on 06.11.17

District Council approved on 19.12.17

91. ISSUES RAISED BY COUNCILLORS
a). Update on changing the status of the footpath through the woods between North and South Road. Gaynor Farrant advised the meeting that she was seeking to get all of the roads on the former land settlement classified as restricted by-ways, which are classified as a public rights of way to travel on foot, on horseback or leading a horse, by vehicle (eg bicycle, horse-drawn carriage) other than mechanically propelled vehicles, unless vehicular rights already existed.
92. UPDATE ON PUBLIC ACCESS TO GRANTA PARK.
a) Update on correspondence about local residents having access to the Granta Park. Bernie Talbot and Peter Brunning met with Doug Clough from Granta Park last week. It had been suggested that villagers could be allowed to become members of the amenity facilities for a small fee, which would give them access to the Granta Park site, which Mr Clough was supportive of.  The final decision would be made by Nuffield Health who would be running the amenity building business.
A separate meeting was held with Mike Russell and Catherine Conde, at which Bernie Talbot expressed the unhappiness felt by villagers at the limited access they have to the site and its facilities. Unfortunately the situation was unlikely to change in the near future, but both Mr Russell and Ms Conde said that they would be supportive of villagers having café membership of the amenity building, if Nuffield Health agreed.   

93. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE

	The last committee meeting was held on 8th January, at which Genevieve Dalton suggested creating a budget setting timetable to agree their precept in advance of the council’s budget meetings. It was reported that the children’s play area and recreation ground were in good repair/condition but that the fencing repair to the multisport area was disappointing, consequently payment had been withheld. This year the nettles would be strimmed rather than sprayed. The tree report had revealed that urgent work was required to remove a diseased ash tree near the school portacabin, for which permission was sought. A replacement tree would be planted somewhere appropriate. The tree report also highlighted that lots of maintenance was required and that some trees would need to be removed to erect the new fencing. The pump track project was progressing at a steady pace allowing time to take stock of what would be required. The emptying of the bins would be reviewed.
It was agreed that the play area fencing invoice would be made out to this council as the payment would be from section 106 funds; this was proposed by Jane Bowen and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.  

	The council had received a letter from the Land Registry explaining that the Recreation Ground river boundary had been conveyed incorrectly on the deeds and should have been half way across the river, rather than ending at the far side of the river. The solicitor acting for Holme Court School had requested that the boundary be corrected, but they were seeking the parish council’s agreement to do this. Jane Bowen proposed agreeing to the changes suggested to the conveyancing documents, which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councilors.


	


94. REPORT FROM THE INSTITUTE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 

The committee was considering using the section 106 funds to install two wall screens in the meeting room. Gaynor Farrant suggested holding a first aider refresher course to include use of the defibrillator on Thursday 8th February in the morning and afternoon. It was agreed the council would pay £50.00 for the training and the cost of the room hire, which was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
95. CORRESPONDENCE 

a) SCDC planning dept. - requested proposals for the use of section 106 funds from the possible development of 13 houses on Linton Road.  The council had replied and requested sports funds for: the purchase of the allotment land to secure the site, to improve/enlarge the hard court on the Recreation Ground, to help build a BMX/pump track and to create a perimeter running track around the Recreation Ground. Funds for the children's play area would be used to: update and improve the existing children's play area and install a zip wire. Indoor meeting space funds would be used for:  the replacement of the terrace glazed walling at the Institute, improvements to the lighting at the Institute, additional storage at the Institute, improving/renewing flooring at the Institute and a new oven for Institute kitchen,

b) Meeting to be held with local councils to discuss the Greater Cambridge Partnership's A1307 project (Cambridge South East Transport Study) will be held on 31st January.

c) Nominees for the Community Awards 2017-2018? Gaynor Farrant proposed nominating Ravinder Sangha from the village shop which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.  Action Clerk to complete the nomination before the deadline.
d) Propose chairman to attend Buckingham Garden Party – 15th May? Bernie Talbot said he was away on the party day.
e) Peter Brunning had sent an emailed on behalf of Little Abington Parish Council (LAPC) asking this council to approve its share of the Local Highway Initiative contribution of £2040, which was approved by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury and seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillor.  LAPC would pay £1360 and the schools contribution would be £100 towards the traffic calming in the centre of the village and other improvements.
96. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 26th March  
Action: Clerk to circulate paper versions of the policy documents that need to be reviewed at the next meeting.



The meeting closed at 9.15pm

